THREE RIVERS DISTRICT COUNCIL

At a meeting of the   Council held in the   Penn Chamber, Three Rivers House, Rickmansworth, on Tuesday 19 October 2010   from 7.30pm to 9.46pm. ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT 

 ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT 
Present:
  Councillors Ron Spellen (Chairman), Barbara Green (Vice-Chairman), Chris Ayrton, Tony Barton, Matthew Bedford, Sara Bedford, Eric Bishop, Phil Brading, Kemal Butt, Malcolm Butwick, Harry Davies, Guy Davis, Graham Denman, Steve Drury, Geoffrey Dunne, Stephen Giles-Medhurst, Paul Goggins, Ty Harris, Chris Hayward, Paula Hiscocks, Stephen King, Barbara Lamb MBE, Chris Lloyd, David Major, Joy Mann, Les Mead, Amrit Mediratta, Sarah Nelmes, Brian Norman, Peter Ray, Ralph Sangster, David Sansom, Alison Scarth, Roger Seabourne, Ann Shaw OBE, Russell Smith, Martin Trevett, Kate Turner, Peter Wakeling, Chris Whately-Smith and Keith Williams.

 ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT 
Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Leighton Dann, Seamus Dunne, Pam Hames, Richard Laval, Chris Lucas, Phil Redshaw and Brian White.
CL37/10
FORMER COUNCILLOR GEOFF TITHER

The Chairman announced the death on 14 September of former councillor Geoff Tither, who had represented Croxley North Ward from 1984-1992 and served as Chairman in 1989-90.  Councillor Phil Brading paid tribute to the service given by former Councillor Tither and Councillors Barbara Lamb and Ann Shaw also spoke.  The Council held a minute’s silence in his memory and agreed that a letter of condolence should be sent to his family.
CL38/10
MINUTES


The Minutes of the Council meeting held on 20 July 2010 were confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.
CL39/10
CHAIRMAN’S ANNOUNCEMENTS


The Chairman thanked the Rev David Goodwin for attending at very short notice to say prayers in place of the arranged clergy, who had been unable to attend owing to a bereavement.  He announced that with Mrs Spellen he had made an enjoyable visit to Harvey Road Junior School and had attended the AGM of the Hertfordshire Branch of the British Red Cross at Hertford.  He was the first Chairman to choose the British Red Cross as one of his charities. He had also represented Three Rivers at the St Albans District Council Civic Service in the Cathedral.
CL40/10
LEADER’S REPORT


In accordance with Council Procedure Rule 13(1) Councillor Ann Shaw reported as follows:-


She had been informed that the National Air Traffic Control Service, following a public consultation in 2009/10 about changing aircraft flight paths, did not now propose to make any changes to existing flight paths in view of lower capacity levels than had been forecast.  This was good news for the District.

A very well-attended meeting of the Youth Council had taken place on 12 October.  It had considered:
The announcement of the result of the Young Journalist of the Year competition, with the winner and runners-up present; a speaker from the UK Youth Parliament came to discuss their work and current issues and self-defence tips were demonstrated for young people. 

She was awaiting with interest the forthcoming Government announcement on the Comprehensive Spending Review.  All Members were anxious to protect Council services, especially to the vulnerable.  She commended the work of the Director of Corporate Resources and Governance and other officers to identify budgetary savings and promote efficiencies.

Following the decision of the Executive Committee on 6 September (Minute EX29/10) the three political group leaders had recently sent a joint letter to the Secretary of State for Communities and Local Government concerning the Council’s wish to restructure its committees along traditional lines.  No reply had yet been received.

In accordance with Council Procedural Rule 13(1) Councillor Chris Hayward replied as follows:


He welcomed the NATS announcement, which would avoid increases in noise disturbance.

He asked Councillor Ann Shaw what she had learned from her training course which she could report to the Council.


He agreed with Councillor Ann Shaw about the need to protect the community and the vulnerable in responding to the Comprehensive Spending Review.  He also commended the work of the Director of Corporate Resources and Governance in seeking savings and assured the Council Leader that the Conservative Group would support the Administration if their decisions were aimed at balancing the Council’s books.

He hoped the Council’s intention to reorganise its governance system to restore traditional committees would succeed, but his Group hoped the Administration would reconsider its decision not to adopt all-out elections, which was merited on cost grounds. 


In response to Councillor Chris Hayward, Councillor Ann Shaw stated that she had had a pleasant meeting with an experienced trainer and had discussed danger points for Members and what should be done when the Standards Committee finished.  She had received many supportive email messages from the public.
CL41/10
QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC UNDER PROCEDURE RULE 16


The Chairman reported that no questions from the public had been received.

CL42/10
PETITIONS UNDER PROCEDURE RULE 19


The Chairman reported that no petitions had been received.

CL43/10
DISCUSSION TOPIC UNDER PROCEDURE RULE 17


The Chairman reported that no discussion topics had been received.
CL44/10
MOTIONS UNDER PROCEDURE RULE 11

(1)
Councillor Ralph Sangster, seconded by Councillor Chris Hayward moved under Notice duly given as follows:


This Council recognises and supports the Coalition Government’s commitment to re-balancing the country's finances by eliminating its structural deficit and that in the national and local interest it too will make a similar commitment to re-balance its own finances. 



After a full debate the motion was put to the vote and declared CARRIED unanimously.


RESOLVED:-



This Council recognises and supports the Coalition Government’s commitment to re-balancing the country's finances by eliminating its structural deficit and that in the national and local interest it too will make a similar commitment to re-balance its own finances.


(2)
Councillor Peter Ray, seconded by Councillor Geoffrey Dunne moved under Notice duly given as follows:



This Council urges Hertfordshire County Council to seek all possible ways of retaining the Wiggenhall Road Household Waste and Recycling Centre in Watford, which receives over 200,000 visits a year and serves the residents of Three Rivers, especially those in Oxhey Hall, South Oxhey and Carpenders Park.



Closure of the Wiggenhall Road site would lead to an increase in journeys and fuel consumption to sites in Rickmansworth and Garston with an inevitable reduction in recycling and possible congestion at these alternative sites.



This Council believes that the County Council should conclude the agreement offered by Watford BC in 2008 including additional land at no extra cost to ensure the facility stays open.



Councillor David Sansom suggested that the motion be amended by deleting the third paragraph.



Councillor Ray declined to accept the amendment as proposed, but with the consent of his seconder and of the Council he amended his motion by deleting from the third paragraph the words “the agreement offered by Watford BC in 2008 including additional land at no extra cost” and the insertion in their place of the words ”an agreement”.



Upon a vote being taken on the motion as amended it was declared CARRIED unanimously.


RESOLVED:-



This Council urges Hertfordshire County Council to seek all possible ways of retaining the Wiggenhall Road Household Waste and Recycling Centre in Watford, which receives over 200,000 visits a year and serves the residents of Three Rivers, especially those in Oxhey Hall, South Oxhey and Carpenders Park.



Closure of the Wiggenhall Road site would lead to an increase in journeys and fuel consumption to sites in Rickmansworth and Garston with an inevitable reduction in recycling and possible congestion at these alternative sites.



This Council believes that the County Council should conclude an agreement to ensure the facility stays open.
CL45/10
RECOMMENDATIONS OF THE EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE


The recommendations of the Executive Committee on 6 September 2010 were received as follows:-

EX25/10
Budget   Monitoring Report – (Month 4)


EX28/10
Local Development Framework Core Strategy:




Proposed Submission Update


EX32/10
Functions of Committees and Delegation to Officers


RESOLVED:-



that the recommendations of the Executive Committee be agreed.
CL46/10
RECOMMENDATIONS OF THE RESOURCES POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE


Council considered a recommendation from the Resources Policy and Scrutiny Committee at its meeting held on 9 September 2010.


R.PS19/10
Treasury Management Annual Report and Actual Prudential Indicators 2009/10


RESOLVED:-


that the recommendation of the Resources Policy and Scrutiny Committee be agreed.

CL47/10
REPORTS AND QUESTIONS TO THE LEADER OF THE CABINET AND CHAIRMEN OF THE POLICY AND SCRUTINY, AUDIT, DEVELOPMENT CONTROL, LICENSING, SHARED SERVICES AND REGULATORY SERVICES COMMITTEES:


Councillor Chris Hayward asked the Council Leader a question in the following terms:


“Having noted the findings of the Standards Committee in respect of the complaints against her for swearing and verbally abusing his colleague Councillor Ralph Sangster at the last Council meeting and her subsequent apology, will she now this evening please publicly apologise to the whole Council and Three Rivers residents for conduct utterly unbecoming of a leading figure so that we can all draw a line under this most unpleasant and unfortunate incident?”

Councillor Ann Shaw replied that this matter had already been dealt with earlier in the meeting.

The Chairman ruled that further discussion of this matter should not take place.


Councillor Chris Hayward asked the Council Leader to inform the meeting if any informal contacts, approaches or meetings had been made or held by either Administration Members or the Officers of Three Rivers District Council to their counterparts in Watford Borough Council concerning the possibility in the future of a political and/or administrative merger between the two Authorities.

Councillor Ann Shaw confirmed that she was unaware of any such discussions for at least the past four years.  A previous approach from Watford had met with opposition from Three Rivers Members.

Councillor Kemal Butt asked whether the Council would investigate the possibility of income-earning advertisements on the sides of Council refuse vehicles and in Three Rivers Times, which was delivered free of charge to over 40,000 dwellings within the District.

Councillor Ann Shaw responded that she would be happy for the relevant Council Committee to consider advertising on Council trucks.  Three Rivers Times already carried some advertising, but its chief purpose was to provide a channel of communication with residents.  However she was willing to discuss this further with Councillor Butt if he wished.

Councillor Ty Harris asked whether the Council Leader was willing to consider pro rata reductions in the District Council Tax in line with any reductions in the Council’s budget.

Councillor Ann Shaw replied that this matter was required to be considered at a Council Tax-setting meeting.


Councillor David Sansom asked whether, as the Local Strategic Partnership was part-funding the extension to the Maple Cross Club premises in order for the PCT to provide outreach health services, all the contract documents had been fully signed.


Councillor Shaw declared a personal interest and therefore could not answer the question.


Councillor Matthew Bedford replied that he was fully satisfied that the relevant documents had been fully signed.


Councillor David Sansom asked a supplementary question to Councillor Matthew Bedford on whether he was happy for the contract invoices to include payment for in-kind work undertaken by Club members.


Councillor Matthew Bedford replied that this practice was acceptable with this type of project, where individuals had undertaken work at their own expense.


In accordance with Council Procedure Rule 14(1) the Cabinet Members reported on their respective areas of responsibility.


SUSTAINABLE ENVIRONMENT


Report from the Cabinet Member for Environment


Councillor Martin Trevett reported as follows:

Within the Transport budget, tenders had been accepted for the design of a 20 mph speed limit in Shirley Road, Abbots Langley, following work to bring the road to an adoptable state.  Work was expected to commence within one week.


On Gade View Gardens a solution had been agreed regarding provision of parking for residents at nos 1-4 Rosehill Gardens and a planning application for parking places had been submitted.  Demolition work in Gade View Gardens was expected to commence within the next two weeks.


A recent meeting of the Local Development Framework Working Party had recommended a reduction in the target for new homes to 4,500 for the period to 2026.  Of this total 2,700 were built or permitted, leaving about 180 per year to be built.  The target for gypsy and traveller pitches to 2031 had been revised downwards from 37 to 5, but as more than this number had received planning permission at Bedmond no more pitches were required.  The consultation period would start on 12 November and would end on 14 January, after which a submission would be assembled and sent to the Secretary of State for Communities and Local Government. 

Report from the Cabinet Member for Sustainability


Councillor Sara Bedford reported as follows:

The Council had achieved BSI 1400, an internationally recognised standard which showed that it was acting efficiently and had adopted relevant systems and processes to minimise the environmental effects of its operations.  Very few District Authorities had achieved this standard.  A certificate would be awarded. She congratulated Nick Dimbleby, Head of Sustainability and Peter Kerr, Principal Projects Manager on this achievement.

Three reports on sustainability issues had been reported to the Sustainable Environment Policy and Scrutiny Committee on 12 October, which would submit recommendations to the Executive Committee on 1 November.  These included an action plan for achieving carbon neutrality over the Council’s operations.  They represented good basic common sense.

Report from the Chairman of the Sustainable Environment Policy and Scrutiny Committee


The Chairman, Councillor Alison Scarth reported  ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT that there had been one meeting of the Committee, on 12 October 2010.

A question had been received from Councillor Stephen King in accordance with Rule 14, to the Cabinet Member for Environment:


“What is deemed to be the level of ‘over-crowding’ in a 1-bedroom flat, and in what Band should a family of 2 adults and 2 children be in on the Housing register for accommodation?”


In reply Councillor Martin Trevett stated that:


Under the Council’s allocations policy adopted in 2009 a one-bedroomed flat was deemed suitable for a single person or a couple.  If the adults were not a couple a capacity banding depended on the circumstances.  For couples with one or two children, Three Rivers residents were all given a band C banding, while a couple with children under four years old were allocated band D.  The intention was to recycle properties in the housing stock and to free up vacant stock.  There were currently 20 applicants graded band B and 91 in band C and 163 in band D.  On average only 65 properties became available per year, with the result that there were more additions than deletions from the register.

He confirmed that a copy of his reply would be circulated to all Members.


Councillor Martin Trevett also stated that:
· In reply to a question from Councillor Malcolm Butwick regarding the costs of an examination in public of the Local Development Scheme as part of the adoption of the Local Development Framework, the Council was not seeking to work jointly with other District Councils or the County Council as this would not be appropriate.  Each District’s LDF was unique to itself.  However the Council was working to minimise the internal costs of the examination in public.  On other issues it was working with other authorities to reduce costs, notably via the Shared Services agreement with Watford Borough Council.
· In reply to a question from Councillor Paula Hiscocks he replied that the meeting regarding cycle paths was being pursued via the Herts Highways Joint Member Panel.  A report was expected to be made to the Panel in early November.  He would send a progress report to Ward Members by email.
· In reply to a question from Councillor Eric Bishop he stated that three additional gypsy and traveller family pitches were expected to be provided by 2011 in Bedmond, pursuant to planning permission. The District Council had exceeded the revised requirement.
· In reply to a question from Councillor Chris Lloyd he would be happy to make information on the housing allocations criteria available to all Members and he confirmed that the Sustainable Environment Policy and Scrutiny Committee received an annual report on the operation of the housing allocations policy.
· In reply to a question from Councillor Chris Whately-Smith he had asked the Officers to investigate an approach from a railway company interested in expanding rail services to provide a new Parkway railway station at Kings Langley linking with the M25.  He had also contacted the Transport Minister, Norman Baker.  The results of the investigations would be reported to Members.


In response to a question by Councillor Amrit Mediratta on the use of cooking oil as a potential alternative fuel for Council vehicles, Councillor Sara Bedford confirmed that officers had advised that the costs of collection, transportation and conversion would currently be prohibitive, given the limited quantities the Council could collect.  Moreover there were environmental health issues to be overcome, including poisonous fumes from the chemicals used in the conversion process.  However there might be opportunities for the County Council to establish a multi-authority scheme which would have greater economies of scale.

LEISURE AND COMMUNITY SAFETY


Report from the Cabinet Member for Leisure and Community


Councillor Chris Whately-Smith reported as follows:

25,000 free swims had been recorded during 2010, compared with a target of 17,000.  The most popular venue for free swimming was the William Penn Leisure Centre, whose other facilities were also well-attended.  

He thanked the Watersmeet staff and management for arranging a visit by Members.


Bookings for the Pantomime were substantially ahead of target to date.

Members wishing to attend the forthcoming visit to Oxhey Woods should inform the officers.


629 children had attended the play schemes, including 72 new children.  The Day Centres project had also been very successful, with an average of 10-15 children attending per week.

The Barton Way Playscheme had been very successful with 84% adults satisfied and 100% of children’s usage up by 24%.  He expressed his thanks to the officers for their hard work.

Report from the Cabinet Member for Community Safety


Councillor Roger Seabourne stated that he had nothing to report.


Report from the Chairman of the Leisure and Community Safety Policy and Scrutiny Committee


The Chairman, Councillor Steve Drury reported  ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT that there had been two meetings of the Committee.

Councillor Chris Whately-Smith stated in response to questions:
· In reply to a question from the Chairman regarding the apparent lack of play facilities for older young people at the Barton Way Play Area, he would speak to Councillor Steve Drury following the meeting.
· In reply to a question by Councillor Tony Barton on the legal situation relating to the William Penn Leisure Centre, the Council was awaiting the responses of the other parties to its claims.  The scrutiny of the contract by the auditors would have to await the conclusion of the legal issues, in accordance with the Council’s decision to this effect.  The Council had paid compensation of £368,000 to Hertsmere Leisure for the delayed opening of the pools in accordance with their contract.  Although lessons had been learned, the length of the delay in completing the pools and hence the size of the compensation payment could not have been foreseen.
· In reply to a question by Councillor Paula Hiscocks he would investigate with the officers the feasibility of providing removable steps for access by disabled and elderly swimmers to the main pool at the William Penn Leisure Centre and whether a budget existed which would enable appropriate steps to be purchased. 

· In reply to a question from Councillor Chris Hayward concerning the financial arrangements made with the producers of the pantomime at Watersmeet, the officers reviewed the costs and charges annually, comparing items with information about other shows across the County and looked at ways of reducing costs.  He was satisfied that the Council received value for money from the pantomime.

PUBLIC SERVICES AND HEALTH


Report from the Cabinet Member for Public Services and Health


Councillor Phil Brading reported as follows: 


The recycling rate for the second quarter was 53.5%, which was nearly 2% higher than the corresponding period in 2009.  Two of the newly-purchased recycling vehicles had entered service and the remaining two would join them within a few days. These vehicles had greater capacity for handling plastics than the previous vehicles and required only one visit per day to Waterdale to unload.

Report from the Chairman of the Public Services and Health Policy and Scrutiny Committee


The Chairman, Councillor Stephen Giles-Medhurst reported that there had been two meetings of the Committee. 

Concerning the Health Update (Minute PH.PP19/10) he confirmed that the PCT was happy to publicise the Minor Injuries Unit at Mount Vernon Hospital.  Officers had reported that the health and safety record of care homes within Three Rivers in respect of injuries to residents was good.

Councillor Phil Brading stated:

· In reply to questions from Councillors Brian Norman and Chris Hayward, that the Council had published a list of plastics which could be placed in the recycling boxes for collection.  If the bulk or volume of plastics to be recycled was too great for the boxes, they could be placed in bags next to the boxes which the recycling teams had been instructed to collect.  Officers could provide some additional boxes within reason but could not supply them to every household. Another possibility still to be considered was to supply clear plastic sacks.
· In reply to a question from Councillor David Sansom that smoke alarms contained some dangerous materials and the public had been advised to dispose of them in their household waste.  Their disposal should be in the WEE container in the Household Waste Recycling Centre and should not be put out for collection with normal household waste.

· In reply to a question from Councillor Malcolm Butwick that the future use of kitchen caddies, which a recent survey had revealed were not used by every resident, would be reviewed in 2011 and any decision on their future must await that review.

· In reply to a question from Councillor Russell Smith the Collections calendar for 2011/12 and details of the Christmas collection arrangements would shortly be delivered to all residents by the refuse teams.


RESOURCES


Report from the Cabinet Member for Resources

Councillor Matthew Bedford reported as follows:

In respect of the imminent Comprehensive Spending Review, the Heads of Service had been requested to identify savings of 10% of the Council’s gross expenditure, for report to the Policy and Scrutiny Committees and the Executive Committee during November.  The savings fell into three streams, namely:
· efficiency savings

· added income and

· service reductions.


Portfolio Holders would attend the Policy and Scrutiny Committees and the Executive Committee would receive the Committees’ recommendations for savings in January 2011.  There would normally be a public consultation but the timescale did not make this a realistic possibility.

Report from the Chairman of the Resources Policy and Scrutiny Committee


The Chairman, Councillor Sarah Nelmes reported that there had been one meeting of the Committee.
In response to questions concerning the lack of information to Members and the public about the sale of Gade View Gardens by Councillor David Sansom.  Councillor Matthew Bedford undertook to investigate this matter with the officers and report appropriately to Members following his discussions.

SHARED SERVICES


Report from the Vice-Chairman of the Joint Shared Services Committee


In the absence of the Vice-Chairman, Councillor Brian White, Councillor Matthew Bedford moved the report of the Joint Committee.

In response to a question by Councillor Ralph Sangster, Councillor Matthew Bedford stated that the problems encountered by the ICT service would be overcome by the staff restructuring approved by the Joint Shared Services Committee.  Information on the condition of the servers had not been passed over in a complete form by the previous contractor.  A complete review of the requirement for IT hardware would be completed to provide details on what investment was required.


AUDIT COMMITTEE


Report from the Chairman of the Audit Committee

The Chairman, Councillor Peter Ray reported that there had been one meeting of the Committee.  


DEVELOPMENT CONTROL COMMITTEE


Report from the Chairman of the Development Control Committee

The Chairman, Councillor Geoffrey Dunne reported  ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT that there had been three meetings of the Committee.

Councillor Geoff Dunne stated that:

· In reply to a question by Councillor Eric Bishop on the powers of the Council to deal with unauthorised developments by means of a requirement for retrospective planning applications he stated that although the Council could not physically prevent unauthorised developments it could exercise effective planning control by refusing inappropriate applications for retrospective planning permission and subsequent use of its enforcement powers.  However the option of civil action against unauthorised development was also open to aggrieved parties. 
· He would investigate with officers differences in permitted working hours at weekends between the District and County Councils and ensure that planning officers informed local Ward Members of any unusual arrangements for hours of work at weekends imposed by condition or agreed with developers.


LICENSING


Report from the Chairman of the Licensing Committee


The Vice-Chairman, Councillor Keith Williams reported  ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT that there had been one meeting of the Committee.  

In response to a question by Councillor Barbara Lamb, Councillor Matthew Bedford confirmed that under a new committee system, the Licensing and Regulatory Services Committees would have the same Chairman, to produce a financial saving in terms of Members’ Allowances payments.

REGULATORY SERVICES


Report from the Chairman of the Regulatory Services Committee


The Chairman, Councillor Les Mead reported  ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT that there had been two meetings of the Committee. 

Councillor Chris Lloyd said he would be proposing an amendment to Minute RG19/10 at the December meeting.

CL48/10
REPORTS OF MEETINGS


With the exception of the Executive, Regulatory, Licensing, and Audit Committees’ recommendations to Council, the following reports were submitted for information only:-

	Audit Committee
	8 September 2010

	
	

	Development Control Committee
	15 July 2010

	
	

	Development Control Committee
	19 August 2010

	
	

	Development Control Committee
	16 September 2010

	
	

	Executive Committee
	6 September 2010

	
	

	Joint Shared Services Committee
	13 September 2010

	
	

	Leisure and Community Safety Policy and Scrutiny Committee
	27 July 2010

	
	

	Leisure and Community Safety Policy and Scrutiny Committee
	14 September 2010

	
	

	Licensing Committee
	13 October 2010 

	
	

	Public Services and Health Policy and Scrutiny Committee
	29 July 2010

	
	

	Public Services and Health Policy and Scrutiny Committee
	14 October 2010 

	
	

	Regulatory Services Committee
	11 August 2010

	
	

	Regulatory Services Committee
	13 October 2010 

	
	

	Resources Policy and Scrutiny Committee
	9 September 2010

	
	


CHAIRMAN
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